Statement by Gauteng Education MEC Ms Barbara Creecy regarding a gang rape incident at a school in Johannesburg
The Gauteng Department of Education is outraged by the alleged incident of gang-rape involving learners at one of our schools. We view this matter in a very serious light and are working with the police so that they prioritise this case. 
The GDE views sexual and physical abuse of learners including corporal punishment with deep abhorrence. These acts are against the Bill of Rights in our Constitution and are outlawed by the South African Schools Act. We therefore have a constitutional and moral obligation to protect children entrusted to us by their parents. 
As a department, we are addressing the alleged gang-rape incident in the following way:  
1. Emotional Support 

We are providing support and counselling to the victims and their families to address their physical and emotional well-being. GDE officials visited the home of the victim over the weekend and we are providing support to them through this difficult time. 

We are seeking advice from experts in the field including Tshwaranang, Ithemba Rape Crisis Centre, Teddy Bear clinic, and Sonke Gender Justice. The Gauteng Department of Social Department’s Provincial Victim Empowerment coordinator and the GDE’s Inclusion and Support Services team are at the school. 

2. Academic Support to Learners

The learners are currently writing their year-end examinations at the school. We have agreed with the school to postpone examinations for the victims. We are reviewing promotional requirements of the victims based on their psychological progress. 

3. Police Matter

This morning, I had a meeting with Community Safety MEC Faith Mazibuko regarding this incident. Police have established an operation centre at the school and they are interviewing witnesses. We are appealing to media to allow them room to complete this process.  
They police have arrested two suspects this morning. 
4. GDE Disciplinary Action

The department is allowing the police space as requested to conduct their preliminary investigations today. We are engaging the services of an external independent investigator to produce a report on what disciplinary action needs to be taken if any against learners, educators and school management. 

In conclusion, I would like to reiterate that we are appealing for calm, we have this matter under control. We are providing support to the victim and her family. 
Unfounded allegations blaming the victim are inappropriate and irresponsible. They have no place in a society committed to promoting gender equality. 

Finally, we want to send a strong message to those involved in acts of sexual aggression that they have absolutely no place in our education system. They should have no illusions that we will not deal with them with all the means at our disposal. We are taking a hardline against abuse of learners in our schools. 
